OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES

DATE:

September 22, 2016

TIME:

10:20A.M.-12:20 P.M.

PLACE:

Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,



3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland  20102

CALL TO ORDER:

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:20 A.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT;

Frank Porter, Acting Chair

Kaija Dallessandro

Yvonne Fisher

Andrew Linthicum

Erich March

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Nicholas Farano

Clayton Hashimoto

Walter Tegeler

STAFF PRESENT:

John Papavasiliou – Deputy Commissioner

Deborah Rappazzo –Acting Executive Director/ Investigator

Leila Whitley – Administrative Aide

Paulette Wirsching – Assistant Attorney General

STAFF ABSENT:
Olusegun (Victor) Sokoya – Financial Compliance Administrator

VISITORS:

Nathan Nardi, Archdiocese of Baltimore, 
MINUTES:

The Minutes from the July 28, 2016 meeting were approved.

HOUSEKEEPING:
Deborah Rappazzo was introduced to the Advisory Council as the Acting Director until further notice.  Currently, Deborah Rappazzo will be handling both roles as the Acting Executive Director and the Investigator.

ACTING DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

An Automation Preparation for Registration letter was e-mailed and/or mailed to all the Responsible Parties of businesses for a response. In this letter, we are requesting all of our Registrants to provide an updated listing of all employees working as Sales Counselors, Registered Cemeterians, Registered Sellers, Registered Crematory Operators and Responsible Parties.  Currently, about 75% - 80% of all our Registrants have responded.  The next step will be to update the AS400 database by comparing the submitted information to what is documented in the AS400 and then make any changes as necessary.  Once this Office has received and reviewed all of the outstanding Automation Preparation for Registration letters, and made the necessary updates in the AS400, the terminated records will be archived.

The Central Processing Unit will be assisting the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO) with inputting information on the Disinterment/Re-interment spreadsheet and the Religious Cemetery spreadsheet.  

The Perpetual Care Trust Form has been revised (handout).  Mr. Zinner pointed out a few areas of question on the revised form.  Acting Director Rappazzo will review with Mr. Sokoya when he returns to the Office for his feedback and any possible revisions. 
There were a few anouncements made pertaining to two of our Advisory Council members. First, Mr. Tegeler was featured in a news article in the Howard County Times, “Caretakers of Laurel’s history at Ivy Hill Cemetery” and second the March family has opened a new tribute center in Randallstown, Maryland.  
Acting Director Rappazzo would like input from the Advisory Council members on topics or concerns that need to be addressed in the upcoming year. She is requesting the Advisory Council members to submit their suggestions to her by e-mail prior to our December 2016 meeting. 
Currently there are three vacancies on the Advisory Council.  The council needs two consumer representatives and one non-profit representative.  
Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Advisory Council members that Ms. Rappazzo is officially the Acting Director until the hiring process/appointment has been determined for the Executive Director.  Also, a question was asked if the Governor’s office will be appointing individuals to fill the vacancies on the Advisory Council.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the department is not aware of any appointments recommended to fill the vacancies on the Advisory Council.  If any council member has any recommendations, feel free to inform Ms. Rappazzo.  

Mr. Zinner brought up the issue of council members testifying on legislation.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated a policy is in place.  Mr. Zinner responded that he sent a letter in July to Secretary Schulz and he has not received a reply.  Mr. March inquired as to how difficult is it to get an Attorney General’s opinion on council members testifying.  Ms. Wirsching responded that it can take some time to obtain an Attorney General’s Opinion on a topic.  Mr. March stated that serving on a board for the state should not require one to give up their citizenship right to testify on another topic which is not related to the death care industry.     
INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Rappazzo informed the Advisory Council there have been four hundred fourteen (414) complaints.  Ninety-nine (99) have been formal complaints and three hundred fifteen (315) have been inquiries.   There also have been a lot of disinterments and re-interments.  
Multiple complaints have been submitted to this Office regarding maintenance (grass cutting, weed eating and reseeding).  Usually cemeteries have grass cutting schedules that occur more frequently doing the spring and summer months and less rigorous cutting schedules during the fall and winter months.  
Another complaint has been submitted regarding a $20,000.00 marker that was approved by the family incorrectly and the memorial dealer refused to provide the family any alternatives. The Advisory Council members provided a few suggestions such as moving the stone down a grave, turning the stone around and or trying to re-engraving the memorial.  
There was a complaint against a cemetery unknown to OCO, Savage Cemetery.  Mr. Linthicum is going to reach out to a funeral home that may have some information regarding that cemetery.   

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE:

Ms. Wirsching informed the Advisory Council the trust reports are now due one hundred fifty (150) days after a cemetery’s fiscal year ending instead of the one hundred twenty days (120).

A license cannot automatically be denied to an individual with a nonviolent criminal record who applies for an occupational license.  That was a new law that was passed several years ago.  A licensing agency must consider a number of factors in deciding whether to grant an occupational license to nonviolent ex-offenders.  Those factors are set forth in the Criminal Procedure Article of the Annotated Code in Section 1-209.
FINANCIAL COMPLIANCE ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT:

The Financial Compliance Administrator’s Report was deferred until the next Advisory Council meeting. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Mr. Zinner asked if any legislation by this Office is being considered during the next legislative session on abandoned or neglected cemeteries.  Ms. Wirsching replied no.  OCO would have to have a lot of additional staff in order to maintain an abandoned or neglected cemetery.

There has not been a definite location or date as of yet for the Cemeterian Seminar.  Also, the agenda for the Cemeterian Seminar has not been developed at this time.  
Mr. Zinner inquired about the Sunset Review Analysis.

NEW BUSINESS:

Chair Porter announced all Advisory Council meetings will start at 10:00 a.m. A motion was made and passed unanimously to start future meetings at 10:00 A.M. 
Legal Counsel, Ms. Wirsching informed the Advisory Council members that by statute, all renewal packets are required to be mailed to licensees.  

The next Advisory Council meeting will be held on October 27, 2016.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS AND CONCERNS:

None.
ADJOURNMENT:

A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:20 p.m.

